2

Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

September 8, 2008

Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  
1. Call to order: 






  
Rich Lei
President Rich Lei called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Kaibab Room of the University Union at 3:05 pm.

Members Present: Thom Alcoze, Sara Aleman, Sylvester Allred, Samantha Arundel, Cyndi Banks, Virginia Blankenship, Roger Bounds, David Brumbaugh, Brad Busse, Rebecca Campbell, Steven Cernohous, Chuck Connell, Terry Crites, Bill Culbertson, Joyce DeVoss (appearing telephonically), Jay Farness, Alex Finkral, Jean Ann Foley, Marcus Ford, Bruce Fox, Angie Golden,  Liz Grobsmith, Rosalinda Haddon, John Haeger, Natalie Hess (appearing telephonically), Josh Hewes, Astrid Klocke, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, John Leung, Emily McKay, Dave McKell, Larry Mohrweis, John Neuberger, Ricardo Pereira, Jim Pinto, Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, Daniel Schmidt, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Louise Scott, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, C.J Smith, Laura Sujo-Montes, Julie Swann, Monica Torres (appearing telephonically), David Vining, Kristen Waring, and Glen Wilson .   

Members Absent:  Barbara Austin, Jack Dustman, Heather Martel, John McClure, and Lon Owen.

Others present:  Susanna Maxwell, Karen Pugliesi, and Wayne Sjoberg.
2. Acceptance of Agenda: 




  

Rich Lei

The Agenda was accepted by unanimous consent.  

3. Opening Comments: 




  

Rich Lei
Rich welcomed everyone back and asked everyone to introduce themselves.  The Senators then went around the room and introduced themselves.    

4. Key Accomplishments of 07-08 & Goals for 08-09 and


Rich Lei 
5. Summer Senate Review
Rich opened the meeting by reflecting on some of the key accomplishments of 2007-2008.  These included Salary Adjustments through CIP code realignment; salary market adjustments; and Summer/Winter session salary improvements.  He further pointed out that the Faculty Senate has also experienced success in the following areas by their participation in shared governance: involvement in the COFS rewrite; development of a framework for college faculty assemblies; involvement in the NAU Strategic Planning process; leadership in putting forward the ombuds proposal and the endorsement of the Open Source Textbook initiative.  
Rich pointed out that the Senate’s work doesn’t stop in May.  He thanked those that participated in the Summer Senate.  Many members participated in various committee meetings throughout the summer break in order to keep the Senate informed and fully participating in all opportunities of shared governance.    

Rich pointed out that the Senate is facing new challenges as well as some on-going issues in the coming year.  Some areas of interest that are anticipated in the coming months are: a proposal for summer compensation; new faculty evaluation standards; and an initiative from the Board of Regents called “Solutions Through Higher Education”.  The Senate will continue to monitor ongoing concerns such as tenure-track faculty lines and salary improvements.  In an effort to keep our faculty informed and involved, we will be issuing talking points from each meeting to all Senators.  By having a more engaged faculty, our voice will carry more credibility throughout the university community and beyond.  Rich thanked all for their commitment to the NAU Faculty Senate

6. 2009 Summer Session Proposal

Liz Grobsmith and    Ron Pitt/Discussion 
Provost Liz Grobsmith and Associate Provost Ron Pitt addressed the Senate regarding the proposal for 2009 Summer Session.  Liz reviewed the process leading up to this proposal as well as the rationale for the changes.  She then introduced Ron Pitt as the new “Czar” of the Summer/Winter Sessions.  Ron distributed a handout outlining eleven proposals that have been recommended.  These recommendations have been presented and approved by the Provost Academic Leadership Council and will be presented to the Academic Department Chairs next week. Ron then proceeded to explain the specifics of each recommendation and entertained subsequent questions.  The handout will be sent to those attending the meeting telephonically and will be made available on the Senate website after the meeting of the Academic Department Chairs.  A motion was made that the Senate endorse the recommendations (as set forth in the document provided by Ron Pitt which is attached to these minutes) for the Summer Session 2009.  The motion was passed unanimously. 
7. Relationship between Liberal Studies Committee & the 

Rich Lei/Action  Associate Vice Provost for Undergraduate Education 

Item
The Faculty Senate has been presented with proposed changes to the Liberal Studies Committee (LSC) bylaws.  Rich presented a little background of how this proposal came about.  The LSC has been straining to implement the reforms of the Liberal Studies Program adopted by the Faculty Senate in Spring 2006 as well as keep up with their regular duties.  The LSC met with the Faculty Senate Executive Committee last spring to apprise them of their concerns.  Karen Pugliesi came to the Executive Committee last Monday with a response on behalf of the Provost to the Senate’s concerns about the LSC and the lack of progress that it is making toward the implementation of the 2006 reforms.  He then invited Karen to give a brief overview of the proposal.  

Karen explained that the proposal is to change the bylaws of the LSC to incorporate the use of the proposed Associate Vice Provost as a non-voting Chair of the committee.  It is the intent of this proposal to facilitate the committee in implementing the changes adopted by the Senate.  Karen then entertained questions.  After much discussion Rich pointed out that the Executive Committee endorsed a motion that read The Associate Vice Provost for Undergraduate Education assist the Liberal Studies Program most directly through serving as the Chair of the Liberal Studies Committee, according to the duties outlined in its Senate-endorsed Bylaws, as an ex-officio (non voting) member of the Committee and that a faculty Vice Chair (voting member) be elected as per its Bylaws.  

More discussion followed.  

A motion was made after which, Rich called for the motion to be reread.  It was reread as above.  The motion was seconded.  A suggestion was made to postpone making a decision on this motion at this time.  A motion was made and seconded to table this motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 
8. Intercollegiate Athletic Committee Senate Representation 
Rich Lei/CJ Smith

C.J. Smith began by providing the background on this matter.  She explained briefly the scope and charges of this committee.  She explained that the committee is requesting a change to its charges by allowing the Senate to incorporate the IAC in its yearly elections and secondly to add a Senate representative as a voting member to the IAC. A motion was made to make the IAC a key senate committee with a Senator serving as a voting member on the IAC.  The IAC will submit bylaws to the Senate at a later date for approval.  The motion was seconded.  The motion passed unanimously. 
9. Comments from the President 




John Haeger
President Haeger spoke briefly to clarify some questions that have arisen regarding the budget.  He wanted to assure the faculty that faculty and staff salaries will be put forward in January. 

There has been Federal legislation passed referred to as the higher education reauthorization act.  There are some messages based within this legislation that will be addressed this year.  He urged all to become familiar with this act as well as taking a look at the platforms of the two presidential candidates in regards to this act. 

The NCAA will be coming for a ten year reaccreditation visit in October.  

We are going forward with a tuition recommendation in the next month and a half.  

He then entertained a few brief questions.
10. Comments from the Provost 




Liz Grobsmith
The search for a Dean in the College of Engineering Forestry and Natural Sciences is moving along.  Candidates will be selected within days for campus interviews to take place in the next 2 to 3 weeks.  

The search for a Dean for the WA Franke College of Business is also underway.  It is expected that the advertising for this position will be forthcoming soon.  

She was not ready at this time to present to the Senate the recommendations of the Merit Allocation Committee.  She is working on this and hopes to report on this in the near future.  Lastly, Liz stated she will be appointing a work group on the evaluation of teaching in the near future.  
11. Announcements/New Business




Bill Culbertson
Vice President Bill Culbertson introduced the ASNAU representative Brad Busse.  Bill then passed a handout with talking points regarding the Solutions Through Higher Education. He encouraged all Senators to distribute these among their faculty. 
Bill then announced that there are vacancies for Senators in some Colleges and vacancies on some Senate Councils and Committees.  He encouraged the Senators to help to work on filling these slots.  He then passed out a sign up sheet for the vacancies in the Senate Councils and Committees.  
Lastly, Bill announced that there are notebooks for new senators in the back of the room.
12. Adjourn  







  Action Item
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 3:50 pm.  The next meeting will be at 4:50 p.m. on Monday, October 6, 2008 in the Kaibab Room of the University Union Building.  
Summer Session 2009 Recommendations

Presented at the September 8th meeting

of the Faculty Senate 

by Ron Pitt

Recommendation 1:

Summer school enrollment strategies and marketing efforts will focus on increasing summer school enrollments and student retention.





Recommendation 2:

The 2009 Summer School schedule will be completed and available for students to see by November 3, 2008.


Recommendation 3:

Registration for 2009 Summer School will commence on February 9, 2009.



Recommendation 4:

The last day to cancel a class for Summer Session 2009 will be April 13, 2009.  After that date, no class can be cancelled.








Recommendation 5:

Continuing faculty pay will be 2.53% of base academic year salary for each credit taught.


Recommendation 6:

Faculty salaries for continuing faculty will be computed using a salary scale in increments of $1,000.  The scale to be used for the faculty member is the next highest $1,000 increment, i.e. an academic year salary of $53,200 will be paid at $54,000.






Recommendation 7:

Summer school salaries for part-time faculty will not change.  The pay scales for part-time faculty used in 2008 will be used in 2009.  Units which currently pay more than the standard scale during the academic year may continue to pay that scale during summer.





Recommendation 8:

Minimum class sizes will be implemented and enforced.  The minimum class size will be 12 for an undergraduate class and 10 for a graduate class.  Exceptions to this policy must be granted by the Dean.

Classes which are limited to less students than the minimum because of space or accreditation issues (field trip courses and nursing practicums are examples) may be scheduled and taught with fewer than the established minimums.




Recommendation 9:

A 70% guarantee of full faculty salary will be implemented in conjunction with the minimum class size.  Faculty are guaranteed at least 70% of full pay so long as the class meets the minimum class size.  If the class size is allowed to go below the appropriate minimum enrollment, faculty pay will be calculated using the pro rata methodology explained in Recommendation 10 below. 

Recommendation 10:

Faculty will be paid full salary for classes in which enrollment meets or exceeds the breakeven point (Computed using full salary and 60% of tuition as the revenue amount), For enrollments between breakeven and the minimum enrollment, faculty pay will be reduced by $154 per student credit hour for undergraduate courses and by $167 per student credit hour for graduate courses for each student credit hour below breakeven.  This translates to $462 and $616 per student for three and four-credit undergraduate courses and $500 and $667 per student for three and four-credit graduate courses.


Recommendation 11:

Breakeven may be calculated using a profit margin at the discretion of the Dean.

Approved:

Provost’s Academic Leadership Team – September 3, 2008
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